MARCH TOWN COUNCIL
Minutes of a Christmas Lights Working Party Meeting held in The Skoulding Suite at March Town Hall on Monday 18th November 2013 at 7.45pm.

Present:
Chairman 

BM Keane

Councillors
TEW Quince

SR Court


MW Purser

ML George






A Pugh



Members
  
Clinton Elkin

Sylvia Keane







Sue Beer

Rachel Burry





David Doe

Patsy Brewin





Kirsty Burnham







Town Clerk

Clive Lemmon
Apologies:
Apologies were received from Eddie & Edna Osgathorp, Bill & Diana Boulton, 
Minutes:
The minutes of the meeting held on 21st October 2013 were reviewed and approved.
Financial Matters:
The Clerk reported that the agreed funding of £250 for March Lions Club to assist with the refurbishment of the Christmas sleigh had been paid on 4th November 2013.
Matters Arising & Tasks to be Undertaken:
1. Date agreed for 2013 “switch-on” to be Friday 29th November 2013.
2. CL confirmed that he had notified virtually all interested parties of the above date on 22nd January 2013. These persons are as follows:
a) Mike Chapman re erection and removal of Xmas tree. 
b) Lisa Hedges re fair rides (07860 962077).

c) John Whitehead re MC duties (07789 555590).

d) Duncan Partington re music (01945 880097). Details regarding the group’s requirements were previously passed to Sue Beer.
e) Ridgeons re loan of steps (662000).

f) Oliver Cromwell Hotel re use of hotel for Father Christmas’ departure (Robert Skoulding 07733 008448).

g) John Thomas re loan of lorry (01945 450555). No problems but Clerk to ring again on 26th November 2013 with a reminder. 
h) Lions Club (re provision of sleigh, including transport thereof) and Mark Purser (re high visibility jackets).
i) CrimeBusters (Dan Horn / Robert Mitchell) re loan of Bus for Grotto. This is available for decorating in the afternoon / evening of 28th November 2013 or during the day on 29th November 2013. The Clerk must confirm the time required on 19th November 2013. The following people volunteered to assist with the decorating thereof: xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx on xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx
It was noted that the Clerk had contacted all these people again during late October and early November 2013.
3. It was noted that collection days for 2013 had been held as follows:

a) 7th September 2013 – bag-packing at Sainsbury’s.     

It was noted that £773.30p had been raised at this event (£292.30p on the raffle and £481.00p collected by the ATC whilst bag-packing).
Kirsty and the Air Cadets were thanked for their assistance on the day, and Mark and his family were thanked for counting the proceeds.  
A letter of thanks has been forwarded to Sainsbury’s and Saturday 6th September 2014 has been requested for a similar day next year.
                                                                                                                                   
b) 28th September 2013 – tin collection at Tesco’s. Rachel Burry, Bernard Keane and Andrew Pugh were all thanked for their efforts on this day.
It was noted that £200.00p had been raised at this event, and members were asked whether they wished to hold a similar day in 2014.
Following a discussion, it was agreed that the Clerk should request 27th September 2014 in readiness for next year, provided that no later date was available. 

It was reported that a letter of thanks had been forwarded on 22nd October 2013 but no date could be agreed until January 2014.
It was also agreed that promotional material should be considered for future years.

4. It was previously agreed that a maximum of £6,500 be paid out to helpers for 2013. It was subsequently agreed, however, that the Clerk should be given some discretion with this amount since considerably more work may be required for this year only. This work relates to the new strings of lights purchased, and the need to adjust their lengths and fit the necessary catenary strengthening wire. 
5. CL previously reported that for 2011 and onwards, Whiting and Partners have advised that all persons receiving payments should sign a receipt acknowledging that they are responsible for their own tax and national insurance if applicable.
6.   Reminders for coming year were previously issued: obtaining PRS License, ordering Christmas tree, refurbishing / replacing certain electrical fittings, obtaining barriers, arranging for someone to switch on the lights, organising Shop Window Competition etc. As regards someone to switch on this year’s lights, it was previously suggested that Andrew Pugh be approached to ascertain whether there was a worthwhile candidate within FACET. AP reported that he had arranged a competition to choose a suitable candidate, and the chosen candidate was xxxxxxxxxx. It was agreed that this person should travel on the sleigh with the Mayor.
7.   The Clerk reported that he had produced a circular regarding the Shop Window Competition and Trevor Quince, Bernard Keane, Andrew Pugh and Mark Purser had distributed them around the shops. Judging will take place between 4th and 8th December 2013. xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx agreed to be the judges, and they were requested to return their results to the Clerk on Monday morning 9th December 2013.
8.  
It was noted that all wall bolts and fittings had been re-tested on 4th June 2013 (next re-test due in 2018).

9.   It was noted that the Christmas tree had been ordered from Elveden Farms on 20th August 2013. The delivery should be made about 10am on Friday 22nd November 2013, and its disposal organised for Monday 6th January 2014.
10. It was reported that, in general, all meetings would be held on the 3rd Monday of the month. Initially this would be bi-monthly, rising to monthly later in the year.
11. It was also reported that, once again, March Town Council had committed £17,500 in its 2013/2014 budget for Christmas-related expenditure.

12. It was agreed that the British Legion Ladies Section and the Watermans Club should be allowed to have stalls at the 2013 event if they so wished.
13. It was noted that the Clerk had spoken to Kim Winterton (FDC Licensing Manager) and she may attend the November 2013 meeting. 
14. The Clerk had produced a spreadsheet to highlight tasks to be undertaken.

15. Robert Skoulding previously stated that he thought the control of stewards had improved dramatically for 2012 with Mark Purser operating in a set place within the Town Hall.
16. The difficulty in finding replacement bulbs was previously discussed and Mick Beer agreed to investigate further.

17. Mick & Sue Beer agreed to examine our stock of lights (set-pieces and strings) to ascertain which needed replacing during the current year. Since most are getting old, it is possible that a large replacement programme is needed. The Clerk was given authority to place any necessary orders at the earliest possible opportunity. It was noted that orders totalling in excess of £41,000 had been placed on 10th September 2013, and a rolling programme had been organised to replace all lights over a three year period. It was agreed that the Press should be notified of this years expenditure once the lights have been erected but prior to “switch-on”. 
18. A discussion was previously held regarding the number of stalls allowed and the positioning thereof. It was agreed that, due to the size of the crowds, no additional stalls could be accommodated.

19. The possibility of the switch-on being moved to a Sunday in conjunction with a Christmas Market was previously discussed at length but, due to the operational problems involved, it was unanimously agreed that this was not feasible. There was full consensus that this matter should be ratified by March Town Council at its 1st July 2013 meeting so that Mike Chapman could be notified accordingly. March Town Council duly ratified the decision on 1st July 2013.
20. It was noted that a blue fir tree had been offered to the town by Mrs S Newman of 60 Cavalry Drive, but it was agreed that the logistics of cutting it down and transporting it were prohibitive.

21. It was noted that the lights had been checked on Monday 9th September 2013 at 1pm. Robert Skoulding, Andrew Pugh, Mick Beer, David Doe and Rachel Burry all assisted Sue with this task.

22. The Clerk reported that all lamppost sockets and timers were replaced by 14th October 2013.
23. It was suggested that a plaque be fitted to the ornamental “switch-on” box in memory of Brian Gordon Lake. It was agreed that Sue Beer should investigate various designs and obtain costs.
24. Presents for the grotto were discussed, and it was agreed to purchase 40 rubber ducks, 80 pencil sets and 80 sticker books. Andrew Pugh agreed to arrange the purchase and Kirsty Burnham volunteered to organise getting the presents wrapped.
25. It was agreed that Trevor Quince and David Doe should both continue with their festive roles. 

26. It was noted that Andrew Pugh and Bernard Keane had visited March Rotary Club on 28th October 2013 to request their assistance on “switch-on” night.

27. Sue Beer to make enquiries about barriers.

28. Clive Lemmon reported that he had checked the Xmas tree arrangements and confirmed that FDC is available to offer support with its erection and removal.

29. Sylvia Keane and Pat Quince to organise the refreshments for “switch-on” night.

30. Clive Lemmon reported that he had contacted Collingwood’s regarding the siting of the Nativity Scene.

31. CL reported that he had spoken to John Elworthy regarding the advertising of the Shop Windows Competition and, in consequence, a letter was placed in the Cambs Times on 25th October 2013.
32. It was noted that FACET believed they were providing a choir for the “switch-on”, but nobody knew how this misunderstanding had occurred. It was agreed that xxxxxxxxxxxxx

Date of Next Meeting: 
Monday 20th January 2014 at 7.45pm in The Skoulding Suite at March Town Hall. 
There being no further business, the meeting closed at  pm.
Councillor A Pugh   ………………………………………… 2nd December 2013.

Mayor of March.
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